
Is Venture Capitalism What Our Starving Economy Really Needs? 

We all know that right now the economy is about as healthy as an anorexic on a fad diet. We 
could throw the blame in a thousand different directions, but just how much has venture 
capital contributed to our country’s shrinking fiscal figure? If you ask me, it has had a lead role 
in the deterioration of our financial fitness. For starters, job creation is driven by business 
growth. With that sector of our economic development being virtually halted in its tracks, in 
large part due to venture capitalism, our recovery will be slow going. 

VC is not an acronym for vintage clothing, but it may as well be. What once worked remarkably 
well and fit a business like a glove has now become antiquated and outdated. VC operates 
under the premise that a trend is a good thing and bubbles only exist in comic strips. And 
although these analysts may remove their blinders just long enough to evaluate certain 
business sectors and dissect them for underlying indicators, such as productivity growth, they 
rarely take time to look in the rear view mirror.  

 

Bubbles in Boston 

At the National Venture Capital Association’s annual conference in Boston last week, the 
discussion of bubbles popped up repeatedly. Moderator Bill Sahlman, a professor at Harvard 
Business School, admitted to the bubble’s existence when he said “there’s a bubble. Anyone 
who thinks there’s not a bubble hasn’t lived through previous bubbles.” 

This spawned the natural debate between the non-believers and the believers in the so called 
“Patterson Cycle,” which hypothesizes that tech growth occurs in eight year cycles with a six 
year recovery period immediately following. Others, including panelist senior managing director 
at HarbourVest Partners, Brooks Zug, simply stated that there were peaks and cycles in the 
venture industry and concluded by saying “We are probably four years from the next peak.” 

But venture capitalism must take responsibility regardless of whether it can come to its senses 
regarding bubbles. With a Facebook IPO potentially looming in the not too distant future, are 
we about to see the lambs in the lion’s den again?  

 “There is a bubble–but it seems to be entirely in the private markets, and not in the public 
markets,” said Geoffrey Love, head of foundation Wellcome Trust’s investments in venture 
funds and another panelist at the convention. “At least in the public markets you can sell when 
you buy something at the wrong price and realize you made a mistake. In the private markets, 
at these valuations that we’re seeing, there’s nothing you can really do about it.” 

Sahlman and Love may be at opposite ends of the poker table but at least they agree on what 
game is being played. Love concluded by admitting he thinks we are in a bubble cycle and 
added, “I think it ends badly” (but not for several years).  



Venture capitalists can continue to debate this as they roll up their pants’ cuffs. They will 
undoubtedly stand by the water’s edge, hoping to ride the next big wave just long enough to 
capture that momentary adrenaline rush before it crashes onto the shore. As an investor, I 
would be more concerned with the sharks in the water than just how long I could hang ten. 

 

 
Big, Bloated, Unjustified Valuations 

If you really want to get your money’s worth, don’t count on venture capitalists to close that 
deal. VCs are dumping money into start-ups at a much slower rate than in past years, that much 
is true. So that would lead one to believe that they are becoming more selective in their choice 
of opportunities to foster. But the sad truth is that VCs have become more desperate than 
discriminating. Stories of startups being funded with a projected 2x exit valuation are not 
uncommon. It seems fund managers will sell even the family farm to show a profit to their 
limited partners. 

At the same National Venture Capitalist Association’s conference, Sahlman summed up his 
feelings on the industry when he said VC “sucks.” To support his opinion, Sahlman showed the 
attendees that although the average rate of return for VC’s was an incredible 45% back in 1996, 
by the end of 2008 they were giving their investments a nice loss to report on their tax returns, 
to the tune of 10%. 
 

Sahlman went on to share that a staggering percentage of the capital used to fund VCs 
disappears entirely. He revealed that after analyzing more than 600 VC investments, over 62% 
of them were completely gone. Even more staggering, Sahlman noted that more than half of 
the profit generated from the 600 investment funds came from just over 3% of the VCs. Sounds 
way too similar to that saying that less than one percent of the world’s population accounts for 
more than 99% of the world’s wealth.  

 

Overpaying for Start-Ups 

All of these factors amount to more smoke being blown up the aptly phrased exit valuations of 
already over inflated assets. Many nervous entrepreneurs are eager to welcome VCs and know 
that if they if they bite the hand that feeds them now, they may end up having to wag their 
own tails later. This creates a less than desirable exit scenario but is often a forced issue in 
order to salvage what remains of dwindling VC portfolio returns. The rub here is that many sub-
prime VCs are generating sub-prime valuations. 



VCs are keeping it all in the family too with back room deals rather than dueling it out at 
auction. Transactions made out of laziness or laced with hidden agendas do nothing to increase 
the value of a company. The entrepreneur is the one who loses in this gun fight and he is 
usually never even given an opportunity to draw his weapon. Another casualty of this type of 
deal is that the entrepreneur will have difficulty securing additional capital, or even holding on 
to what he has, because of the deflated returns to the limited partners. Nobody wants to throw 
good money after bad.  

Free market enterprise is based on free market models and most VCs do not adequately 
understand what necessitates a success in this type of venture. Unless they have expert 
economic analysts in every board meeting who are familiar with more than proprietary market 
strategies, they are shooting from the hip when they determine the relative productivity and 
net value of a business that needs their capital. They rarely hit the mark on their calculations 
and end up paying far more than they should for a company. Start-ups require specific funding 
criteria and most VCs are ill-equipped to identify the specifics of that equation which leads 
them to make poor valuations on their investments. 

This sector should wake up and see the bubbles since every compass in a VCs pocket usually 
points to one. Limited partners, even those who are angels, must take ownership of their 
investments and consider brushing up on their macro-economics in order to remain realistic 
and attain accurate valuations. If they cannot do this themselves, I hear unemployment is up 
and there are undoubtedly several talented young college graduates out there eagerly waving 
their brand spanking new economics degrees. The bottom line is: don’t let VCs undermine you 
business’ worth, your working capital or your bottom line. 

 

 


